 HUMBIE, EAST AND WEST SALTOUN AND BOLTON COMMUNITY COUNCIL

MINUTES of the 321st MEETING of the Humbie, East and West Saltoun and Bolton Community Council held on WEDNESDAY 5th June 2019 in Bolton Village Hall, Bolton at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT

Mrs R Greenhill (RG) Chair



Mrs M Hodge (MH)




Mr A Beck (AB)




Mr D Smith (DS)




Mrs S Jamieson (SJ)




Mr F Kirwan (FK)




Mrs B Roberts (BR)



Cllr J McMillan (JMc)




Cllr C Hoy (CH)
WELCOMES AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
· Cllr Hoy was welcomed to the Community Council.
· Apologies were received from Cllr S Ahktar (SA), Mrs R Wilson (RW) and Cllr T Trotter. 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING
· The Minutes of the previous meeting, which had been circulated, were taken as a true record.
CONFLICT OF INTEREST

· None declared.

MATTERS ARISING

(1)
Speed Reactive Sign, East Saltoun
It was agreed that this action point should not be pursued on the basis that the Community did not wish the additional signage as offered by the Council.  The background to the position was provided to Cllr Hoy.
(2)
Speed Reactive Sign, West Saltoun

RG confirmed that she had contacted Doug Haig to note that the SRS at West Saltoun had been purchased by the Haddington and Lammermuir Area Partnership.  It was agreed that the SRS should be kept in the area.  In discussion it was agreed that the SRS should remain in West Saltoun.
(3)
30 mph speed limit through Humbie 


FK confirmed that a speed assessment had not yet been received from the Council despite the commitments made at the meeting held.  JMc confirmed that he would speak to Road Services.  He noted that he would raise the speed limit issues with the new police commander.

Speed Assessment for Humbie to be requested – Action JMc
(4)
Graveyards

MH was thanked for the note which she had circulated which set out ELC’s policies in relation to the erection of plaques in graveyards.  She had also provided copies to the churches.  She noted that the policy reflected the diverse nature of graveyards, the fact that many graveyards are owned and managed by ELC and that walls are old and fragile.  She noted that registrars keep records of all graves and ashes that scattered in graveyards.  Permission for plaques is required from registrars and may need Planning permission where plaques are attached to listed structures.
MH also noted that the wall at the graveyard in Humbie had collapsed and needed to be repaired.  CH offered to speak to Alan Stubbs.

Enquiries to made about Humbie graveyard wall – Action CH
(5)
Position of secretary


No further expressions of interest had been received.
(6)
Headteacher for Humbie and East Saltoun


JMc noted that no appointment had been made following the last round of interviews.  The position is currently being filled by the Acting Head.  It is likely that a non-teaching Deputy Head will be appointed for Humbie, East Saltoun and Elphinstone primary schools.
CORRESPONDENCE
(1)
Correspondence had been received.  It was agreed that it should be considered under the agenda items.
RESILIENCE PLANS
(1)
As agreed at the last meeting, the resilience plans for the three communities will be finalised at September’s meeting.

Resilience Plan to be updated – Action BR

EVENTS

(1)
Cycling – 11th May


MH noted that an incident with a tractor had been reported involving cyclists participating in the Musselburgh Cycling Club race.  The incident had been recorded by the police.  MH would be writing to the event organisers to make them aware of the incident and to request that an investigation be undertaken.  RG agreed to provide the contact details.

Provide contact details for MCC- Action RG

(2)
Humbie MX Track – AB reported that the application for the Public Entertainment Licence had been refused.  This meant that the race arranged for 12th May was relocated to Duns.  It was noted that the applicant has a right of appeal and is using the track, meantime, for private events.  It was noted that applicant is also able to submit a new application for a PEL.  It was noted that noise from such an activity would always be a problem.  AB noted that he had retained a copy of the noise assessment made by the ELC in 2017.  He agreed to forward this to JMc and FK.
Provide 2017 noise assessment – Action AB


AB noted that a complaint had been submitted in relation to the way the Community Council had provided the CC with information and details on the licences required to run events such as an MX track.  A response had been received which was not satisfactory.  The complaint has therefore been escalated to a Stage 2.  A response is due by 20th June.


AB and FK confirmed that neighbours’ greatest concern is the noise.  It was noted that, at the CC meeting in March, it was clear that the licence would cover a single event and that this would be the mechanism for controlling noise levels.  The realisation that this was for 3 years and would cover yet to be agreed events, was a surprise.  Furthermore there seem to be no recognition of noise monitoring made at previous events which had confirmed that these were over the legal limits.

(3)
Poppy Scotland Sportive  - This is to be held on Sunday 29th September.  It was noted that the event in 2018 was well organised and created no difficulties for the local community.
PLANNING
(1)
No new planning applications had been submitted.  
AELCC

(1) 
It was noted that a number of emails had been circulated by the chair of the AELCC including ones in relation to VAT rules and additional monies to be given communities which had lost sums when the Council decided that there should be no carry forward.  In relation to VAT it was noted that VAT is not chargeable where assets being procured will vest in the Council.  On the carry forward, it was agreed that all communities should be treated equally and not on the basis of those who shout the loudest.
AREA PARTNERSHIP
(1)
The next meeting is to be held on the 20th June. RG would attend.
Attend AP - Action RG
CONSULTATIONS

(1) 
It was noted that there are a number of consultations in hand by the Council including one on Climate Change.  Members were encouraged to respond.
TRANSPORT
(1) 
SJ noted that there is a consultation due on the bus service, but no further information had been forthcoming on the timing.

FINANCE

(1)
AB noted that there £9,300 of uncommitted funds after settling debts to Rhona for the website and the costs of the hustings.  Funding commitments relate to the bench in East Saltoun, £100 contribution towards the defibrillator in East Saltoun and £726 in relation to legal fees in relation to Bolton Village Hall.

(2)
AB noted that he had met the Chair of the Saltoun Community Association and had suggested that funds could be available to the Asociation to assist with costs arising from the hiring of a consultant and fund-raising events in relation to the proposals for a replacement Fletcher Hall.

(3)
DS noted that West Saltoun would be requesting a similar contribution as for 2018 towards the costs of a Christmas Tree and lighting. 
POLICING

(1)
Police Report


Police report had been received from PC Charlie Duncan.  There were no incidents of any note.  DS noted that the police report appeared inaccurate as it had not noted the hare coursing incidents that had been reported to the police and was marked Garvald Community Council.  RG agreed to contact PC Charlie Duncan.  [Note: New report received 9th June and circulated on 10th June]
(2)
CAPP Priorities 

SJ confirmed that the CAPP priorities remained unchanged with speed checks in Bolton, Humbie and East Saltoun; and patrols in Haddington for antisocial behaviour.  
Attend next CAPP meeting – Action SJ
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

(1)
Lighting in Bolton

BR noted that she had received a number of complaints by excessive use of street lights in Bolton Steading.  She agreed to contact Glen Kane at ELC.

Street lighting in Bolton – Action BR
(2)
Electric Vehicle Charging Points

AB noted that the charging points in Humbie are to be upgraded to faster charging points.

(3) 
Road surfacing

AB reported that the top dressing on the roads around Humbie had been completed ahead of schedule.  White lines would be completed by 20th June.  A request had been made to ensure that the extra care is taken at the Gilchriston Bridge and the war memorial.
(4)
Cycling Routes

JMc reported that a video had been prepared to promote cycle routes through East Lothian.  He noted that it promoted responsible cycling.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the above will be held on WEDNESDAY 4th September 2019 in FLETCHER HALL, EAST SALTOUN at 7.30 p.m.  
